AGREEMENT

COUNTY OF KALAMAZOO

- and -

MICHIGAN COUNCIL #25,

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY

AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, AFL-CIO,

LOCAL NO. 1677.02

January 15, 2009 – January 14, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE AND INTENT	1
ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT'S RIGHTS	1
ARTICLE 4 - UNION'S RIGHTS	2
ARTICLE 5 - AGENCY SHOP	2
ARTICLE 6 - CHECK OFF	3
ARTICLE 7 - SPECIAL CONFERENCES	3
ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	4
ARTICLE 9 – DISPUTING A DISCHARGE OR SUSPENSION	6
ARTICLE 10 - SENIORITY	7
ARTICLE 11 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	12
ARTICLE 12 - TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENT	13
ARTICLE 13 - CHANGES IN CLASSIFICATIONS	13
ARTICLE 14 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	13
ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE 16 - WAGES AND HOURS	18
ARTICLE 18 - EQUALIZATION OF OVERTIME HOURS	21
ARTICLE 19 - WORKERS' COMPENSATION	23
ARTICLE 20 - UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION	24
ARTICLE 21 - ACCIDENT REPORTING	24
ARTICLE 22 - HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 23 - VACATIONS	25
ARTICLE 24 - INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 25 - PENSION PLAN	27
ARTICLE 26 - UNIFORM ALLOWANCE	28
ARTICLE 27 - TUITION REFUND POLICY	28

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

	1 age
ARTICLE 28 - LONGEVITY COMPENSATION PLAN	28
ARTICLE 29 - MAINTENANCE OF DISCIPLINE	28
ARTICLE 30 - GENERAL	29
ARTICLE 31 - DURATION	32
APPENDIX A	A
APPENDIX B	В
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING	C

<u>AGREEMENT</u>

	THIS AGR	EEMENT ϵ	entered into th	is	day of	· 		_, 2009,	, by an	d betwe	en the
COUN	ITY OF KA	LAMAZO), hereinafter:	referr	ed to as the	e "Empl	oyer," a	and MI	CHIGA	N COU	NCIL
#25; A	MERICAN	FEDERAT	TION OF STA	ATE,	COUNTY	AND N	MUNIC	IPAL E	EMPLO	YEES,	AFL-
CIO, I	OCAL NO.	1677.02, h	ereinafter refe	rred to	o as the "U	nion."		•			

WITNESSETH:

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE AND INTENT

Section 1: The general purpose of this Agreement is to set forth the rates of pay, hours of work and other conditions of employment which shall prevail for the duration of this Agreement and to promote orderly and peaceful labor relations for the mutual interest of the County, its employees and the Union. Recognizing that the interest of the community and the job security of the employees depends upon the County's ability to continue to provide proper services for the community, the County and the Union, for and in consideration of the mutual promises, stipulations and conditions hereinafter specified, agree to abide by the terms and provisions set forth herein for the duration of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION

Section 1: The County recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining agency for all full-time and part-time employees in the Animal Control Department, Parks Department, and the Buildings and Grounds Department of the County of Kalamazoo (as shown in the attached salary schedule), but excluding supervisors, assistant supervisors, office clerical, court and court-related employees as determined by the Commission and all other County employees.

Section 2: The County and the Union recognize that neither shall discriminate against any employee because of race, color, religion, national origin, age, sex, disability, height, weight, marital status, veteran status, sexual orientation, gender identity or political belief, nor shall the County, nor its agents, nor the Union, its agents nor members discriminate against any employee because of membership or non-membership in the Union nor against any employee because of participation or refusal to participate in Union activity permissible under this Agreement.

<u>ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT'S RIGHTS</u>

Section 1: The Union recognizes that, except as specifically limited or abrogated by the terms and provisions of this Agreement, all rights to manage, direct and supervise the operations of the County and the employees are vested solely and exclusively in the County.

ARTICLE 4 - UNION'S RIGHTS

Section 1: The Union agrees that, except as specifically provided by the terms and provisions of this Agreement, employees shall not be permitted to engage in Union activity on the County's time.

- (a) Chief steward and stewards shall suffer no loss of pay for time necessarily lost from their regularly scheduled working hours while presenting grievances as provided in the grievance procedure. It is understood that in no event shall any steward leave his/her work for grievance purposes without first notifying their immediate supervisor and obtaining approval.
- (b) When bargaining sessions are scheduled with representatives of the County, up to four (4) unit members shall be released from their regular duties for such bargaining, provided they are regular members of the Union bargaining team. This provision only applies to regularly scheduled hours and does not apply to time involving approved leaves such as vacation leave.

Section 2: The Union shall have the exclusive right to assign a steward and alternate steward at each facility operated by the County. The County will be notified of the names of all stewards and alternate stewards.

Section 3: The County will provide a bulletin board in each of the following locations upon which the Union will be permitted to post notices concerning Union business and activities: County Courthouse, Juvenile Court, Juvenile Home, Administrative Building, Garage, Park Maintenance Shop, County Center, Animal Control Office, County Jail, Lake Lamont Building, Crosstown Courthouse and Nazareth.

ARTICLE 5 - AGENCY SHOP

Section 1: Employees covered by this Agreement at the time it becomes effective and who are members of the Union at that time shall be required, as a condition of continued employment, to continue membership in the Union or pay a service fee to the Union equal to dues and initiation fees uniformly charged for membership for the duration of this Agreement.

Section 2: Employees covered by this Agreement who are not members of the Union at the time it becomes effective shall be required as a condition of continued employment to become members of the Union or pay a service fee equal to dues and initiation fees required for membership commencing after completion of their probationary period, and such condition shall be required for the duration of this Agreement.

Section 3: Employees hired, rehired, reinstated or transferred into the bargaining unit after the effective date of this Agreement and covered by this Agreement shall be required as a condition of continued employment to become members of the Union or pay a service fee to the Union equal to

dues and initiation fees required for membership for the duration of this Agreement, commencing after completion of their probationary period.

- (a) Rehired employees are County employees who left the unit and returned within six (6) months. Rehired employees will serve a forty-five (45) day probationary period.
- (b) Reinstated employees are Union members who have been discharged and rehired. Reinstated employees will start to pay Union dues or service fees commencing in the first full month since reinstatement.
- (c) Transferred employees are current County employees who transfer from positions not covered by this Agreement. Transferred employees will serve a forty-five (45) day probationary period.

Section 4: The Union agrees to indemnify and save the County harmless against any and all claims, suits and other forms of liability which may arise out of or by reason of the County's compliance with the provisions of this Article.

ARTICLE 6 - CHECK OFF

Section 1: Effective the first pay period occurring after the execution of this Agreement, and monthly thereafter, on the first pay period, the County Finance Director shall deduct from the pay of all employees who authorize in writing such deduction, an amount equivalent to the regular dues of the Union. The Union shall supply the employees with an authorization form approved by the County and shall transmit such form to the County Finance Director's Office. Deductions for any calendar month shall be remitted to the Secretary-Treasurer of Council 25, with a list of employees for whom dues have been deducted within ten (10) working days thereafter. The Union agrees to indemnify and hold the County harmless for all claims against the County in connection with the check off of dues.

Section 2: An employee shall cease to be subject to check-off deductions beginning with the month immediately following the month in which he/she is no longer a member of the bargaining unit. Council #25 will be notified by the County of the names of such employees following the end of each month in which the termination took place.

ARTICLE 7 - SPECIAL CONFERENCES

Section 1: Special conferences for important matters (not grievances) will be arranged between the Chapter Chairperson and the Director of Human Resources within ten (10) working days of such request of either party for such conference. Such meetings shall be between at least two (2) but not more than three (3) representatives of the County and at least two (2) but not more than three (3) representatives of the Union. Arrangements for such special conferences shall be made in advance and an agenda of the matters to be taken up at the meeting shall be presented at the time the conference is

requested. Matters taken up in special conferences shall be confined to those included in the agenda, unless both parties agree to include other items. The members of the Union shall not lose time or pay for time spent in such special conferences.

- (a) All special conference meetings under the provisions of this Article will commence not later than 1:00 p.m.
- (b) Special conferences shall not be held more often than once a month.

ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Section 1: A grievance shall be defined as any dispute regarding the meaning, interpretation, application or alleged violation of the terms and provisions of this Agreement.

Section 2: First Step. An employee who has a grievance must, along with his/her Steward, submit the grievance orally to the aggrieved Employee's Supervisor within five (5) regularly scheduled working days after the occurrence of the event upon which the grievance is based. The aggrieved Employee's Supervisor shall give the employee an oral answer to the grievance within forty-eight (48) hours of the employee's work schedule [Saturdays, Sundays and holidays excluded] after the grievance has been presented.

Section 3: Second Step. If the grievance is not settled in the First Step it shall be reduced to writing and appealed to the Second Step; a Union committee member shall refer the grievance to the department head or the employee's immediate supervisor within five (5) regularly scheduled working days after the First Step answer has been received by the aggrieved employee or Union committee member. Upon receipt of the notice of appeal, the department head or the employee's immediate supervisor shall within five (5) regularly scheduled working days arrange a meeting to be held at a mutually satisfactory time between the aggrieved employee and/or a Union representative. The department head or his/her designated representative shall give the Union representative a written Second Step answer to the grievance within ten (10) regularly scheduled working days after such meeting unless such time limit has been extended by mutual agreement between the department head and the Union. If the grievance is settled at this step, the County's copy of the answer shall be signed by the Union representative.

Section 4: Third Step. If the grievance has not been settled in the Second Step and is to be appealed to the Third Step, such notice of appeal must be given to the Director of Human Resources within five (5) regularly scheduled working days after the receipt by the Union committee member of the department head's Second Step answer. The grievance reaching this step shall be considered at a meeting between the Union's grievance committee and a committee designated by the County Director of Human Resources, which meeting shall be held no later than ten (10) regularly scheduled working days from the time the appeal was taken to this step. The County Director of Human Resources shall give the chairman of the Union's committee a written Third Step answer within five (5) regularly scheduled working days after such meeting unless such time limit has been extended by mutual

agreement between the County Director of Human Resources and the Union. If the grievance is settled at this step, the County's copy of the answer shall be signed by the chairman of the Union's committee. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to prohibit the Union from requesting participation of a representative of the Union when a grievance reaches the Third Step of the grievance procedure, nor to prohibit the participation therein of an external, designated representative at such stage by the County.

Section 5. Fourth Step.

- (a) If the answer at Step III is not satisfactory and the Union wishes to appeal the matter to arbitration, it shall notify in writing the County's Human Resources Director of its intent within fifteen (15) calendar days of the third step answer, and file a Demand for Arbitration with Council #25. AFSCME Council 25's Arbitration Department shall review the grievance on its merits. AFSCME Council 25 shall submit approved cases to the appropriate Arbitrator within 30 calendar days from date of notice by Local 1677.02 to the County and Council 25. Such arbitration hearing shall be held in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association then in effect.
 - (1) The parties shall select an Arbitrator from the following mutually-agreed-upon panel of Arbitrators on a rotating basis:

Mario Chiesa Howard Cole William Daniel Paul Glendon Patrick McDonald

The Arbitrators shall be placed on the panel list in alphabetical order. The first Arbitrator selected shall be the Arbitrator whose name is at the top of the list. After an Arbitrator has been <u>assigned</u> a grievance for the parties, his name shall be placed at the bottom of the list. The Arbitrator whose name is then at the top of the list shall be assigned the next grievance, and so on. If a selected Arbitrator is not able to hear a grievance, his name shall remain in the same place on the list and the next Arbitrator on the list shall be selected. This procedure shall continue until an Arbitrator is selected.

(2) AFSCME Council 25's Arbitration Department shall track selection of the Arbitrators from the approved Panel of Arbitrators. When an arbitrator is selected, the parties shall jointly ask the arbitrator to provide a hearing date (or dates) as soon as possible. If the arbitrator is unable to offer a hearing date within six (6) months of selection, the parties may, by mutual agreement, select the next arbitrator on the list, if that arbitrator is available to hear the grievance sooner. This process shall continue through the list to assign the grievance to the closest date after the six (6) month target.

- (3) AFSCME Council 25 Arbitration Department shall coordinate the setting of dates with the County's Director of Human Resources or his/her designee.
- (4) The Union and County may mutually agree to change the list of Panel members. A member of Council 25 and the County's Human Resources Director may, after ten (10) calendar day notice, delete an arbitrator and replace him with a mutually agreeable arbitrator.
- (b) There shall be no appeal from any arbitrator's decision. Each such decision shall be final and binding on the Union, its members, the employee or employees involved, and the County. The arbitrator shall make a judgment based on the express terms of this Agreement, and shall have no authority to add to, or subtract from any of the terms of this Agreement. In cases of discharge or disciplinary suspension, the arbitrator shall have the authority to determine if the action of the County is to be sustained or if the employee is to be reinstated with full, partial, or no compensation. The expenses for the arbitrator shall be shared equally between the County and the Union.
- Section 6: If a grievance which has not been settled at any step of the grievance procedure is not appealed by the Union to the next succeeding step within the time limit provided for such appeal, such grievance shall be considered as having been withdrawn by the Union. If the grievance is not answered by the County within the time limit specified for such answer at any step of the grievance procedure, such grievance shall automatically be advanced to the next step of the grievance procedure. It is understood and agreed that by mutual agreement between the County and the Union, the time limits herein specified may be extended.
- Section 7: Wherever used in this Agreement, the words "regularly scheduled working days" shall mean Monday through Friday, excluding unworked holidays specified herein.
- Section 8: It is understood and agreed that when an employee files a grievance with respect to his/her disciplinary action, suspension or discharge, the act of filing such grievance shall constitute the employee's authorization of the County to reveal to the participants in the grievance procedure any and all information available to the County concerning the alleged offense and such filing shall further constitute a release of the County from any and all claimed liability by reason of such disclosure.
- Section 9: Any employee covered by this Agreement may view the contents of his/her personnel file in the Human Resources Office in the presence of a member of the Human Resources staff at any reasonable time, upon request.

<u>ARTICLE 9 – DISPUTING A DISCHARGE OR SUSPENSION</u>

Section 1: In the event an employee who has satisfactorily completed his/her probationary period and under the jurisdiction of the Union shall be discharged or suspended from his/her employment from and after the date hereof, and he/she believes he/she has been unjustly discharged or suspended, such discharge or suspension shall constitute a case arising under the grievance procedure, provided a

written grievance with respect thereto is presented to the department head within three (3) regularly scheduled working days (Monday through Friday) after such discharge or suspension. Such grievances shall be processed starting at the Second Step of the grievance procedure. The County will make a steward available at the time of discharge or suspension.

Section 2: In the event it should be decided under the grievance procedure that the employee was unjustly discharged or suspended, the County shall reinstate such employee and pay full compensation, partial or no compensation as may be decided under the grievance procedure, which compensation, if any, shall be at the employee's regular rate of pay less such compensation as he/she may have earned at other employment or received as unemployment compensation during such period.

Section 3: In imposing the discipline of discharge on a current charge, the County will not take into account any prior infraction which occurred more than two (2) years previously.

Section 4: Upon request an employee shall have a union representative present at an investigatory meeting which the employee believes could lead to disciplinary action. Unless otherwise requested an employee shall have a union representative present when he/she is disciplined. The union representative shall be allowed a brief period of time to confer with the employee prior to the disciplinary meeting. At the disciplinary meeting the employee will be provided an opportunity to respond. Copies of disciplinary action will be provided to the employee and union representative before the disciplinary meeting ends.

ARTICLE 10 - SENIORITY

Section 1: Seniority shall be defined as an employee's length of continuous service with the County since his/her last hiring date. "Last hiring date" shall mean the date upon which an employee first reported for work at the instruction of the County since which he/she has not quit or been discharged. No time shall be deducted from an employee's seniority due to absences occasioned by authorized leaves of absence, vacations, sick or accident leaves or layoffs for lack of work, except as hereinafter provided.

Section 2: All new employees shall be probationary employees until they have worked six (6) months for the County. The purpose of the probationary period is to give the County an adequate opportunity to observe the performance of the new employee and thus determine whether such employee has the ability and other attributes which will qualify him/her for regular employee status.

- (a) During the probationary period, the employee shall have no seniority status and may be laid off or terminated in the sole discretion of the County without regard to his/her relative length of service.
- (b) Upon satisfactorily completing his/her probationary period, the employee's name shall be entered on the seniority list as of his/her most recent date of hire unless, during such probationary period, the employee has been absent from work, in

- which case such employee's name shall be entered on the seniority list as of six (6) months prior to the completion of the probationary period.
- (c) An employee who was originally hired by the County as a temporary employee, but whose status was changed by the County to that of a regular employee, shall only be required to serve a six-month probationary period starting from the employee's date of hire as a temporary employee, provided that there has been no interruption in the employment relationship between the employee and the County.
- Section 3: An up-to-date seniority list shall be prepared by the County and presented to the Union every six (6) months. In compliance with this provision, it shall be deemed to have been accomplished if the County gives the Chapter Chairperson and Secretary-Treasurer of the Union a copy of the seniority list. The Secretary-Treasurer shall be sent names and seniority dates of all new hires every two (2) months.
 - (a) Any objection to the seniority dates as shown on any seniority list must be registered with the County by the complaining employee within fifteen (15) calendar days after such seniority list has been given to the Union.
 - (b) When the seniority list is initially prepared or thereafter revised as above provided, if two (2) or more employees have the same hiring date, their names shall appear on the seniority list alphabetically by the first letter or letters of their last name. If two (2) or more employees have the same last name, the same procedure shall be followed with respect to their first name.

Section 4: An employee's seniority shall terminate:

- (a) If he/she quits or is discharged for just cause.
- (b) When, following a layoff for lack of work, he/she fails or refuses to notify the County within forty-eight (48) hours after receipt of the recall notice sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, to his/her last address of record or by personal service of his/her intent to return to work within three (3) regularly scheduled working days after receipt of such recall notice.
- (c) If he/she is absent for three (3) regularly scheduled working days without notifying the County within such three (3) day period of a justifiable reason for such absence.
- (d) If he/she fails to return to work immediately upon the expiration of a leave of absence or any extension thereof or accepts employment elsewhere while on a leave of absence which would preclude him from performing his/her responsibilities and duties for the County.

(e) When a regular full-time or regular part time employee has been laid off for lack of work for a continuous period of time in excess of twenty-four (24) consecutive months.

When it becomes necessary to lay off employees due to lack of work or to reduce the size Section 5: of the work force, part-time, probationary, temporary and seasonal employees shall be laid off first, provided there are employees with seniority who are available, qualified and who have the then-present ability and physical fitness to satisfactorily perform the work of such probationary, seasonal, temporary, or part-time employees without training. Among employees with seniority, the employee with the least seniority in the job classification and department selected for reduction shall be the first to be laid off for lack of work, provided always that the remaining employees are available, qualified and have the then-present ability and physical fitness to satisfactorily perform the work of such laid-off employee without training. A laid-off employee with seniority shall have the option to bump the least senior employee within their classification in another department. If no employee is lower in seniority within their classification, they shall have the option to bump the least senior employee in their department in another classification that they have previously held or have the then-present ability to perform without training or break-in period. If the employee cannot be placed into a position in this manner, they will be able to exercise their seniority to bump the least senior employee in another classification, bargaining unit wide, that the employee has previously held, or has the then present ability to perform without training or break-in period.

- (a) When recalling employees following a layoff, the laid-off employee with the most seniority who is qualified and has the then-present ability and physical fitness to satisfactorily perform the work without training shall be the first employee recalled.
- (b) Part-time employees shall not be permitted to exercise their seniority to displace full-time employees. A full time employee will not be required to bump into a part-time position.
- (c) It is recognized by the parties that certain bargaining unit positions are funded by other sources than regular County funding. If a layoff is necessitated as a result of the curtailment or termination of said funding, the parties agree that the employees in said positions shall be laid off regardless of seniority.
- (d) An employee displaced from his/her regular classification within a pay grade shall be returned to his/her classification in the appropriate pay grade if he/she so desires when a vacancy occurs in such original classification.
- (e) An employee on layoff status does not have to accept a recall to work to a position which is three or more classifications below the position that the employee held at the time of his/her layoff. However, the employee must accept recall to any position offered if the employee is receiving unemployment compensation from the County at the time of such recall. Further, the employee on layoff status who

has refused a recall pursuant to the provisions of this subparagraph only has the right to exercise his/her seniority to return to County employment one time subsequent to such original refusal to return to work.

- (f) The individuals in the positions of Chapter Chairperson and Steward at the time of the layoff shall be retained in bargaining unit positions provided that those individuals have the qualifications and then present ability to satisfactorily perform the duties of the remaining bargaining unit positions.
- (g) An employee will not lose seniority or recall rights if he/she refuses a temporary recall provided:
 - (1) The employee is not collecting unemployment benefits.
 - (2) The employee has another regular job that conflicts with the schedule of the County.
- (h) An employee bumping to a different classification shall be paid at the wage rate closest to but not above their own rate at the time of the layoff.
- (i) An employee to be affected will be presented their option at a meeting and the employee may bring a union representative to the meeting if available. An employee to be affected by a layoff or a bump will have 24 hours, excluding Saturday and Sunday, to announce their decision to bump or accept the layoff to non-working status.

Section 6: When the County deems it necessary to fill a position in an existing job classification, such position shall be posted by the Department of Human Resources on the appropriate bulletin board throughout the County's operations for a period of five (5) regularly scheduled working days during which time employees may bid for such job or vacancy by completing a County transfer form and submitting it by the deadline. Such posting shall include a statement of the job's requirements and whether a test(s) (oral and/or written and/or performance) must be taken by the bidder. The posting will also state the work hours for the posted position as such hours exist at the time that the position will be filled. Such hours can subsequently be altered pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.

- (a) When the County determines that a vacant position will not be posted, it shall notify the Union within five (5) calendar days of such decision. Such notice shall be given not more than thirty (30) calendar days after the occurrence of the vacancy.
- (b) If the vacancy is to be awarded to a bargaining unit member, such action must be taken within thirty (30) calendar days of the posting. If the position is to be awarded to an individual outside of the bargaining unit, the position must be filled within a reasonable period of time. If a decision is made not to fill a vacancy after the posting, the union shall be notified in writing.

- (c) When a vacancy is posted under Article 10, Section 6, the County will, for the convenience of the employees, indicate on the posting the building or site of such vacancy, if applicable. However, it is agreed that movement of employees from one location to another location is the right of management. Management may not make such a move for disciplinary reasons unless the employee has received progressive discipline as outlined in Article 29.
- (d) It is recognized by the parties to this Agreement that as indicated in subparagraph (c), management has the right to assign employees to various locations within the County. When management decides that there is a vacancy in a bargaining unit position, management has retained the right to transfer unit employees before a resulting vacancy is posted. However, so as to give the unit members an opportunity to notify management of their desire for a transfer to a particular location, the management will conduct a survey every six (6) months for the purpose of providing unit members an opportunity to indicate their preference for assignment to a particular location. When management is making transfers, it will consider the preferences of unit members as indicated on such semi-annual survey.
- (e) Within thirty (30) calendar days after a vacancy in an Animal Control Officer classification is posted, the County will allow employees already in the classification to be assigned a shift preference by seniority. The employees will actually change shifts at such time as management determines that the successful bidder into the classification has been fully trained and is assigned to a shift, which will occur no later than six (6) months after the creation of the vacancy.

When management is making transfers, it will consider the seniority, work record, experience, abilities, qualifications and preferences of unit members as indicated on such semi-annual survey. However, it is agreed that movement of employees from one location to another location is the right of management. In the event the employee is turned down or the employee is later removed, the employee and union shall be notified in writing.

Section 7: Within ninety (90) calendar days following the execution of this Agreement, the County will prepare a listing of the minimum qualifications for all bargaining unit positions. These qualifications shall be supplied to the Union and the unit members. The Union reserves the right to grieve any qualifications they believe are excessive.

From among those employees who bid on a posting, the County will determine which applicants have met the previously published qualification criteria. If two (2) or more employees are qualified, the County shall award the position to the most senior employee. If no one who has bid on the posting is qualified, the position may be filled by hiring a qualified employee.

Section 8: In the event the senior applicant is denied the promotion, reasons for denial shall be given in writing to the employee with a copy given to such employee's steward. In the event the senior

applicant disagrees with the reasons for denial, it shall be a proper subject for the grievance procedure beginning at the Third Step.

Section 9: If a present employee is granted the promotion, he/she shall be transferred within thirty (30) calendar days to the new job. And he/she shall be granted a period of forty-five (45) calendar days of work trial period to determine (1) his/her ability to perform the job as determined by the supervisor and (2) taught all phases of the job as related to the routines and responsibilities of the job. However, this period is not to be used for the purpose of training and qualifying the employee for the job. During the forty-five (45) calendar day trial period, the employee shall have the option to revert back to the position held by the least senior employee on the seniority list in the same classification. In no case shall there be more than two (2) bumps resulting from a return from a trial period. All moving employees, including the employee in the trial period, must have the then present ability to perform the job to which they are moved. If the employee is unsatisfactory in the new position, notice and reasons shall be submitted to the employee in writing by the County with a copy to the Union. The employee may return to his/her previously held position.

Section 10: If an employee transfers to a position under the County not included in the bargaining unit, and thereafter, within six (6) months, transfers back to a position within the bargaining unit, he/she shall have retained the seniority accumulated prior to said transfer.

Section 11: If employees transfer into the bargaining unit from a non-bargaining unit position, the employees' seniority date will be the date on which they were hired into the bargaining unit as a regular employee. For the purpose of determining an employee's eligibility for benefits such as longevity pay, sick leave and vacation, the date the employee commenced work as a regular employee of the County shall apply.

Section 12: Continuity of service can be restored upon completing his/her probationary period when an employee leaves the employ of County government and is rehired. The employee's prior period of service will be combined with the employee's current period of service to determine a new seniority date for purposes of vacation bonus and longevity pay. For purposes of layoff/recall, job preferences, etc., the employee will not receive any prior service credit, but rather, his/her seniority date will be his/her most recent hire/rehire date. The returning employee can also reestablish retirement credit service if he/she repays all retirement contributions as provided in the retirement resolution. The Human Resources Director shall rule on all cases of continuity of service, subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 11 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

Section 1: The Union agrees that, during the life of this Agreement, neither the Union, its agents, nor its members will authorize, instigate, aid, condone or engage in a strike, slowdown or any other concerted interference, to include mass reported illnesses or other contrived excuses for absences, with the operations of the County. The County agrees that it will not lock out the employees.

ARTICLE 12 - TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENT

Section 1: The County shall have the right to temporarily transfer the employees from one job classification to another to cover for employees who are absent from work due to illness, accident, vacation or leaves of absence for the period of such absences. If said employee works in excess of seven (7) hours in the new classification, the employee shall be paid the higher rate for all hours worked. The transferred employee shall be advised of the approximate duration of the transfer.

- (a) The County shall transfer the most senior employee meeting the required qualifications who is then in the job classification from which such transfers are normally made. In the event the most senior employee is denied the temporary transfer, reasons for the denial shall be given in writing to the employee with a copy given to such employee's steward. In the event the most senior employee disagrees with the reasons for denial, it shall be a proper subject for the grievance procedure beginning at the Second Step.
- (b) Any employee temporarily transferred to a higher position and/or classification shall remain in said position for the entire period of absence of the regular employee. However, absences by the temporarily transferred employee will be paid (if he/she qualifies for pay) at his/her regular pay rate, not at the pay rate of the higher position or classification to which he/she was temporarily transferred.
- (c) Any bargaining unit employee with County status placed in a temporary assignment shall be included in the overtime rotation affecting that assignment after the thirtieth (30th) calendar day of said temporary assignment.

ARTICLE 13 - CHANGES IN CLASSIFICATIONS

Section 1: If, during the life of this Agreement, a new job classification is created in the bargaining unit, the County shall establish the rate of pay and requirements therefor along with notifying the Union of its decision. During the first thirty (30) calendar days after the Union has been notified of the new job classification and the rate assigned thereto, the Union shall have the right to initiate negotiations with respect to such rate. If no such request is filed within the thirty (30) calendar day period, the rate of pay and requirements will become permanent as established by the County.

Section 2: The County agrees that any consolidation or elimination of jobs shall not be effected without a special conference.

ARTICLE 14 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

Section 1: Witness and Jury Duty. A full-time employee who is called for jury duty or is subpoenaed as a witness shall be granted a leave of absence to serve as required. He/she shall be expected to be at work at all hours when not serving as a witness or as a juror.

- (a) Leaves of absence for jury or witness duty shall be with full pay, less the amount received by the employee for such duty, except when such witness is on behalf of County business.
- (b) An employee who does not lose time from his/her regularly scheduled work thereof, but who nevertheless has performed jury duty within the eight (8) hour period immediately before the beginning of his/her shift, at his/her request may have the amount of time off from his/her regularly scheduled shift equal to the time he/she was required to spend in court during that eight (8) hour period.
- (c) Bargaining Unit members on any type of unpaid leave are not entitled to bid on union job postings.

Section 2: Military Leave for Active Duty. The Employer will continue to abide by all state and federal laws governing the granting of leaves of absence for military duty, including those dealing with job restoration and the retention of seniority.

Section 3: Military Leave for Reserve Duty. An employee who requests a leave of absence, not to exceed ten (10) working days, to participate in a branch of the Armed Forces Reserve Training Program or National Guard, shall be granted such leave upon proper documentation by his/her commanding officer. A full-time employee shall be paid by the County the difference between the amount received for the training and his/her full salary.

- (a) Any full-time employee who is called for emergency duty by any of the established Armed Forces Reserve Training Units or by the Michigan National Guard in order to protect the rights of the citizens of the State of Michigan and/or the citizens of the United States, shall be paid his/her full salary for a period not to exceed five (5) working days.
- Section 4: Administrative or Special Leave. An administrative or special leave may be granted an employee when approved by the Director of Human Resources for the purpose of settling an estate of a member of the immediate family, for educational purposes when such education will be for the systematic improvement of the knowledge or skills required in the performance of his/her work, for illness or injury when such leave extends beyond the employee's sick leave days, in situations where the employee is not eligible for FMLA or Medical Leave as set forth in Sections 7 and 8, and for other reasons which may be beneficial to the employee and the County. All leaves shall be specific as to their duration.
 - (a) A special or administrative leave of absence will normally be without pay.
 - (b) Leaves of absence shall be requested in writing by the employee and recommended by the department head and approved by the Director of Human Resources. Administrative or special leaves of absence shall not be granted to an

employee for a period longer than six (6) months unless it is approved by the Director of Human Resources.

Section 5: Union Business. Available to the unit each year are seven (7) days with pay which, with five (5) days notice to their supervisor, may be utilized by up to two (2) people who have been elected or selected by the unit to attend functions of the Council or international union and for participation in the Local's yearly audits.

Section 6: Personal Business Leave. Forty-eight (48) hours of personal leave time shall be available per year to all regular full-time bargaining unit employees. Such time shall not be accumulative from one year to another. The employee may take personal leave time on the dates the employee desires provided the employee has received the prior approval of the Department Head. It is understood that all employees within a department cannot be off at the same time and that a request for specific time off will be granted on a first-requested basis. Approval will not be unreasonably denied. New employees shall have their personal leave time allotment pro-rated during their first calendar year of employment.

Section 7: Medical Leave. For purposes of Sections 7 and 8 of this Agreement, the following definitions apply:

Eligible employee - one who has regular status, has been employed minimally for twelve (12) months, and worked 1,250 hours (1,000 hours for a part-time employee) during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the leave. An eligible employee who takes a leave under this policy is guaranteed to return to the job that he/she left if the leave time does not exceed twelve (12) weeks in any twelve (12) month period, measured backward from the date the leave began.

Family member - a spouse, child, or parent of the employee.

Serious health condition - an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves inpatient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential medical facility; or continuing treatment by a health care provider.

The Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 provides reasonable leave for employees with a serious health condition. Any request for medical leave of absence must include a supporting physician's statement, which includes the employee's inability to perform his/her job functions. A verification from the physician as to the severity of the illness or condition, when it commenced, its probable duration, and the medical facts surrounding the illness or condition is required. A second opinion may be required at the County's expense. If a conflicting opinion is received, a third opinion may be obtained from a physician selected jointly by the County and the employee, at the County's expense.

While on Medical Leave of Absence, the employee must periodically report his/her status and intention to return to work.

All requests for Medical Leave of Absence must be approved by the Human Resources Director. Upon approval of the Human Resources Director, a department may fill the vacancy created by the medical

Leave of Absence. The employee granted a Medical Leave of Absence is guaranteed reinstatement to the same or an equivalent position which he/she held prior to the leave, if the leave does not exceed twelve (12) weeks. An employee, before returning to his/her duties from an illness of over five (5) consecutive working days, shall submit a statement from his/her physician certifying his/her ability to return to work. Such statement shall be submitted to the Human Resources Director. An employee returning from a Medical Leave of Absence should contact the Human Resources Department thirty (30) calendar days prior to the expiration of such leave regarding his/her return.

For those employees whose leave exceeds twelve (12) weeks, every effort will be made to place the employee in a comparable position. If the employee has not been reinstated twelve (12) months after the commencement of the leave, regular status will be terminated.

Section 8: Family Leave:

For definitions of eligible employee, family member, and serious health condition, see Section 7.

The Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 provides that up to twelve (12) weeks leave without pay (with pay if accrued vacation or personal time available) may be taken by an eligible employee for the birth, adoption, or foster care of a child, or the serious health condition of the employee or a qualifying family member.

During the twelve (12) weeks, the County will continue to pay for its share of benefits as long as the employee pays for his/her share. An employee may use any accumulated vacation or personal leave time to cover his/her absence. Such paid time off must be taken in weekly blocks when available.

If both spouses are employed by the County and eligible for the same leave, the two employees may share the family leave up to a total of twelve (12) weeks in a twelve (12) month period.

When possible, employees are required to give a minimum of thirty (30) days notice if they intend to take leave under this policy. If thirty (30) days is impossible, given the nature of the situation, as much notice as practicable is required. If the leave is for the employee's own serious health condition, or to care for a family member with a serious health condition, the employee's or family member's health care provider must provide written medical certification.

Leave may be intermittent or on a reduced schedule when such is medically necessary and can be arranged between the employee and the Department Head with the approval of the Human Resources Director.

An employee timely returning from an approved FMLA leave will be reinstated to the same position. If an employee fails to return following an approved leave under this policy, then the employee must pay back to the County the cost of health premiums incurred by the County during the leave, except when the employee's failure to return is due to the continuation, reoccurrence, or onset of a serious health condition which would entitle the employee to medical or family leave or other circumstances beyond the employee's control.

In all respects, leaves of absence under this policy shall be administered and provided for in a manner consistent with the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 and its published regulations.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE

Section 1: Sick leave is a means of insuring that an employee will not suffer loss of income because of illness. It is NOT a means by which an employee can earn additional days off.

Section 2: Each regular, full-time employee of the County shall accrue three (3) hours as sick leave for each completed bi-weekly pay period. Sick leave with pay may be utilized by regular, full-time employees throughout their period of employment with the County. Sick leave may be accumulated to a maximum of sixteen hundred (1600) hours.

Section 3: A retiring employee will receive compensation for unused sick leave credits at his/her retiring rate of pay up to fifty (50%) percent of the total number of sick leave days accrued but such payment may not exceed eight hundred (800) hours. As a result of the negotiations regarding the Disability Insurance Plan, it has been agreed that such payoff at the time of retirement shall continue; however, only those hours accumulated prior to 12-31-85 shall be part of the calculation of final average compensation for retirement purposes. An employee who has been continuously employed by the County for five (5) years and who terminates his/her employment prior to retirement, except in the case of discharge for cause, will receive compensation for unused sick leave credits at his/her rate of pay at termination up to twenty-five (25%) percent of the total number of sick days accrued, but such payment shall not exceed four hundred (400) hours. As a result of the negotiations regarding the Disability Insurance Plan, it has been agreed that such payoff at the time of termination shall continue; however, only those hours accumulated prior to 12-31-85 shall be subject to such payoff. This benefit regarding the twenty-five (25%) percent payoff only applies to those current employees as of January 1, 1986 and does not apply to any future hires. Sick leave used by employees will be charged first against sick leave earned after 12-31-85 and then to accumulation earned prior to such dates.

Section 4: An employee eligible for sick leave with pay may use such sick leave when arranged for and approved by the department head, with the concurrence of the Director of Human Resources in the following instances:

- (a) When it is established to the County's satisfaction that an employee is incapacitated for the safe performance of his/her duty because of sickness or injury.
- (b) When due to exposure to contagious disease by which the health of others would be endangered by attendance at work. A physician's statement recommending absence from work shall be required.
- (c) When emergencies (medical or dental) exist in the employee's immediate family (spouse, children, or parents) who may or may not reside in the employee's household or another relative residing in the employee's household, and for the

employee's emergency dental or medical appointments provided such emergency is substantiated to the satisfaction of the County, failure to make diligent effort to notify employee's appropriate departmental supervisor may result in loss of pay.

- (d) To care for family members living in the employee's home who are ill or injured
- (e) For any absence for which the employee qualifies for FMLA leave.

Section 5: When death occurs in the employee's immediate family (spouse, children, parents or foster parents, brothers, sisters, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, stepfather (one only), stepmother (one only) and any persons for whom financial or physical care is the employee's principal responsibility), the employee is allowed three (3) days leave, the first day to be with pay and the second and third to be deducted from sick leave, if accrued. At the County's discretion, with the approval of the Director of Human Resources, such leave may be extended for just cause, such extension to be deducted from sick leave.

Section 6: The County reserves the right to have any sick leave substantiated when such sick leave appears to be a pattern or of concern to the Director of Human Resources. Falsification of such evidence shall be cause for dismissal.

When an employee has utilized five (5) unsubstantiated occurrences of sick leave per calendar year, he/she must submit a doctor's statement to be eligible for any further use of paid sick leave benefits. An occurrence is defined as any sick leave of absence of four (4) hours or more.

Section 7: An employee before returning to his/her duties from an illness of over five (5) consecutive working days shall submit a statement from his/her physician certifying his/her ability to return to work. Such statement shall be submitted to the Director of Human Resources.

ARTICLE 16 - WAGES AND HOURS

Section 1: The salary schedule appended hereto as Appendix A shall become effective as of the date noted in Appendix A and shall remain in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement. If the County of Kalamazoo (not including the Airport Authority) agrees to and implements an across-the-board wage increase for 2009 in excess of two percent (2.0%) for any other bargaining unit other than one representing employees of the Sheriff's Department, that same across-the-board wage increase will be extended to members of this bargaining unit. The parties shall have the opportunity to reopen this Agreement to negotiate changes in wages and benefits effective January 15, 2010 and January 15, 2011.

Section 2: Full-time employees shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute paid break period at or near the midpoint of the first half of their workday and a fifteen (15) minute paid break period at or near the midpoint of the second half of their workday. It is understood and agreed that the timing of the break period may vary depending upon the nature of the work being performed by the employee at the time,

it being recognized that under certain conditions it will be impossible for employees to take a break period until the urgent aspects of the job then being performed have been completed.

- Section 3: Employees shall be required to be ready to start work at their starting time and shall be required to remain at work until the end of their work day. Each employee shall be entitled to an unpaid lunch period.
 - (a) Animal Control Officers in the Animal Control Department shall receive a one-half hour paid lunch period. Such lunch period will be taken pursuant to work rules established by the Department.
- Section 4: Time and one-half the employee's regular rate of pay will be paid for all work performed in excess of eight (8) hours in a regularly scheduled work day or forty (40) hours per week. For those employees on a four-day ten-hour schedule, time and one-half shall be paid for all work performed in excess of such schedule.
- Section 5: An employee called to work at a time other than his/her scheduled work shift shall be credited with a minimum of two (2) hours at his/her regular hourly rate or with the actual hours worked at one and one-half (1-1/2) times his/her hourly rate whichever is the greater, unless such time shall be continuous with his/her scheduled work, in which case he/she shall be paid at his/her overtime rate.
- Section 6: It is recognized by both parties that the step system set forth in Appendix "A" is not a merit pay system. However, the County retains the right to withhold a step increase from an employee whose performance is unsatisfactory. The longest period of time that such step increase can be withheld is twenty-one (21) calendar days. Before the County can make a determination to withhold an employee's step increase, the County must supply the employee evidence of both verbal and written progressive discipline regarding such unsatisfactory performance. Inasmuch as the employee's anniversary date constitutes the date that the County is obligated to evaluate the employee's job performance, it is agreed that such evaluation shall be completed by management fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the employee's anniversary date.
- Section 7: Employees assigned to perform chemical applications and playground inspections must be appropriately certified. Only the two most senior qualified employees assigned in each department will be eligible to receive a \$250 bonus to be paid no later than November 15 of each year.

ARTICLE 17 - WORK WEEK

Section 1: The work week will consist of forty (40) hours based on five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days in each seven (7) day period to be scheduled with at least fifteen (15) days notice.

(a) A department may establish different work hours or a different work week provided that said department has the concurrence of a majority of the affected bargaining unit members.

(b) It is recognized by the parties that certain employees of the Animal Control Department are already being scheduled to work four ten-hour days during either all of the work year or certain parts of the work year and that fairground operators of the Parks Department are being scheduled to work four consecutive ten hour days during all or part of the work year. This fact is recognized by the parties to this Agreement and the parties have made certain changes in the contractual provisions of this Agreement to reflect such different work hours. Whenever this contract is interpreted, it shall be interpreted as to the work schedule of the affected employee or employees.

Section 2: ON CALL coverage for after-hours emergency calls will be on a voluntary basis. When volunteers are unavailable, ON CALL coverage will be by mandatory rotation of all Animal Control Officers.

Animal Control Officers who are ON CALL (for an entire week) shall receive five (5) hours of regular pay, plus the use of driving a truck to and from work when ON CALL. When an Animal Control Officer is ON CALL on a contractual Holiday, he/she shall receive an additional five (5) hours regular pay and the use of driving a truck. Officers called out will be paid in accordance with applicable contract provisions.

Animal Control Officers who are designated to be ON CALL on a Sunday shall receive four (4) hours regular pay when ON CALL.

When emergencies (i.e., snow, tornadoes, and if there is no assigned coverage on Saturday) result in no assigned coverage during normal work hours, the individual with the truck will be on call, and will be reimbursed four (4) hours regular pay as is done on Sunday.

ON CALL Officers shall respond to the following calls:

- 1. An injured stray animal.
- 2. Stray bite dogs.
- 3. Livestock killings when stray dog is still at scene of killing.
- 4. Stray vicious dog which is attacking people.

In addition, the officer ON CALL will use appropriate discretion and respond to other types of emergency calls, such as: assisting other local law enforcement agencies, calls involving vicious animals, or those calls being of a serious or urgent nature.

If there is a reduction in staffing the above will be renegotiated.

Section 3: Two Animal Control Officers will be scheduled during all regular hours of operation at all times.

ARTICLE 18 - EQUALIZATION OF OVERTIME HOURS

Section 1: Overtime hours will be distributed as follows:

(a) Parks Department

Overtime will continue to be performed by classification. If no one volunteers for such overtime, the employee with the least amount of seniority will be required to work.

Park Ranger / Manager work will be offered in this sequence:

- 1. Park Ranger / Park Manager
- 2. Parks Maintenance
- 3. Fairgrounds Operator
- 4. Other Parks Department employees within the bargaining unit.

Fairgrounds Operator work will be offered in this sequence:

- 1. Fairgrounds Operator
- 2. Custodian
- 3. Parks Maintenance
- 4. Other Parks Department employees within the bargaining unit.

Maintenance work will be offered in this sequence:

- 1. Parks Maintenance
- 2. Fairgrounds Operators
- 3. Custodian
- 4. Other Parks Department employees within the bargaining unit.

Custodian work will be offered in this sequence:

- 1. Custodian
- 2. Fairgrounds Operators
- 3. Parks Maintenance
- 4. Other Parks Department employees within the bargaining unit.

Only employees with the then present ability to perform the available overtime work will be eligible for such overtime.

(b) Animal Control Department

Animal Control Officers will continue to rotate for the purposes of equalization of overtime hours. The two (2) positions in the Kennel will continue to rotate for purposes of equalization of overtime hours. Should members of the kennel staff decline voluntary overtime within the kennel, it shall then be offered to the Animal Control Officers starting with the officer with the least number of overtime hours. Should members of the officer staff decline the voluntary overtime, the overtime shall become involuntary and the kennel worker with the least amount of overtime hours will be mandated.

However, it is understood that situations may arise resulting in manpower shortages necessitating in mandatory overtime for officer staff to perform kennel duties.

(c) Building and Grounds Department

A same-day overtime list for Custodians will be created and maintained to provide for coverage of overtime needs that are not known until the day on which the overtime is needed. All Custodians will be included on the list unless they submit a signed form to their immediate supervisor indicating that they do not want to work such overtime assignments. When such a form is submitted, the employee is bound by his/her election to not be assigned such overtime for a period of ninety (90) calendar days.

However, he/she may opt back on the list one time during this ninety (90) calendar day period. If, after the expiration of this ninety (90) calendar day period, an employee desires to revoke this election, he/she may do so by submitting a signed form to his/her immediate supervisor.

Or, if the employee desires to extend the election to remain off the list, he/she need only initial and date the original form to start another ninety (90) calendar day period. Any revocation will not be effective until the start of the week following its submission.

All Custodians remaining on the short-term overtime list will be required to accept and perform the same-day overtime that is assigned to them. This same-day overtime will be assigned on a rotational basis with the employee with the lowest overtime hours being called first. For overtime equalization purposes, all employees who have elected to not be on the same-day overtime list, will be charged for the same-day overtime hours assigned if their total equivalent overtime on the current list is less than the total for the assigned Custodian.

Emergency overtime is defined as that overtime which is not preplanned, preassigned nor preauthorized. When emergencies arise, the County will first attempt to contact the building operator and will then be free to contact any readily available Maintenance employee.

Planned overtime is defined as incidental overtime that is preplanned, preassigned and preauthorized. These opportunities shall continue to be rotated among all eligible Maintenance employees.

Section 2: (a) An unforeseen need for an employee to continue a specific job being performed immediately prior to the end of his current shift shall be considered a continuation of overtime, and the employee performing such work shall be required to complete the work unless the employee has an objective compelling reason for refusing the work. Such overtime shall be added to the equalization list.

Section 3: The Master list relative to overtime equalization will continue to integrate all overtime opportunities as well as all overtime opportunities which have been rejected by an employee.

Section 4: Employees on probationary status are not eligible for assignment to voluntary overtime. This section does not apply to the Parks Department and any and all skilled trade position.

When an employee is temporarily transferred to another classification, such employee shall not be eligible for overtime as a result of such temporary transfer. Such temporarily transferred employee will continue to be eligible for overtime in his/her regular classification.

Section 5: When it is necessary to require overtime on a weekend, the County will endeavor to give the affected employee(s) 24 hours advance notice, except in cases of emergency. If an employee feels aggrieved under this provision, it will be a proper subject for the Grievance Procedure starting at the third step.

Section 6: All appropriate records relative to the utilization of overtime shall be updated and posted by the County each two (2) week pay period. These records shall indicate overtime worked and overtime charged as a result of refused overtime.

<u>ARTICLE 19 - WORKERS' COMPENSATION</u>

Section 1: In case of a work-incapacitating injury or illness for which an employee is eligible for work disability benefits under the Michigan Workers' Compensation Law, such employee, with the approval of the Director of Human Resources, may be allowed to utilize unused sick leave time to the extent earned to make up the difference between his/her net regular salary or wage and his/her work disability benefit.

ARTICLE 20 - UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION

Section 1: The County agrees to furnish unemployment compensation to the extent required by state law.

ARTICLE 21 - ACCIDENT REPORTING

Section 1: Kalamazoo County employees are expected to perform their duties in a safe manner for their protection as well as others with whom they come in contact.

(a) If an employee has any question as to the safest way to do his/her job or suggestions for improved employee safety, he/she should contact his/her supervisor or department head.

Section 2: The purposes and merits of accident reporting are for the protection of the employee and will enable the Department of Human Resources to expedite any necessary Workers' Compensation forms and claims, etc. The County will not be required to process Workers' Compensation claims without an accident report.

Section 3: The accident report should not be mistaken for a medical report. A formal medical report, if required, will be obtained from the attending physician(s) as named on the accident report.

Section 4: The Department of Human Resources has a supply of accident reporting forms which are to be utilized at any time there is an accident or injury to a County employee regardless of the seriousness of the injury. These reports are to be submitted to the Department of Human Resources no later than forty-eight (48) hours after the occurrence of the injury. If the individual injured is unable to complete the accident form, it will be the responsibility of the immediate supervisor or department head to do so.

ARTICLE 22 - HOLIDAYS

Section 1: An employee shall be entitled to holiday leaves with pay on the following recognized holidays:

New Year's Day January 1
 Memorial Day Last Monday in May
 Independence Day July 4

4. Labor Day First Monday in September

5. Thanksgiving Day Fourth Thursday in November

- 6. Day after Thanksgiving Fourth Friday in November
- 7. Christmas Eve December 24
- 8. Christmas Day December 25

Section 2: When any holiday enumerated above falls on a Sunday, the next following Monday shall be observed as the holiday. When such a holiday falls on Saturday, the preceding Friday will be observed as the holiday, except for New Year's Day, in which case the following Monday will be observed.

Section 3: If an employee is assigned to work a holiday, he/she shall receive, in addition to the aforementioned holiday pay, time and one-half the employee's regular hourly rate for all hours worked on said holiday.

Section 4: An employee of the Bargaining Unit shall be entitled to holiday pay when scheduled to work on Easter Sunday.

Section 5: In the Parks Department, employees shall observe the holidays on the above dates if the holiday falls on the employee's regularly scheduled day of work. For employees who regularly work a shift other than Monday through Friday, when a holiday falls on an employee's first regularly scheduled day off, then the preceding regularly scheduled work day shall be observed as the holiday. If the holiday falls on an employee's second regularly scheduled day off, the next regularly scheduled work day shall be observed as the holiday.

ARTICLE 23 - VACATIONS

Section 1: Every full-time employee in the County service shall be allowed vacation leave at the rate shown in the table below.

Section 2: Every continuing full-time employee in the County classified service shall be entitled to vacation leave with pay of four (4) hours for each completed biweekly work period of service, except that no employee shall be entitled to utilize such vacation leave until he/she has completed thirteen (13) biweekly work periods.

Section 3: Employees who have completed five (5) years of currently continuous service shall earn additional vacation leave with pay according to length of total classified service as follows:

- (a) For five or more, but less than ten years, sixteen (16) hours annually.
- (b) For ten or more but less than fifteen years, thirty-two (32) hours annually.
- (c) For fifteen or more, but less than twenty years, forty-eight (48) hours annually.
- (d) For twenty or more years, sixty-four (64) hours annually.

Section 4: No vacation leave shall be authorized, accrued or credited in excess of two hundred forty (240) hours. Each department head shall give written notice to his/her employees of the accrued vacation leave credits on January 1st and July 1st of each calendar year.

Section 5: An employee who transfers from one County agency to another shall be paid at his/her current rate of pay for his/her unused vacation leave. However, he/she may elect to transfer up to eighty (80) hours of accrued vacation leave. Vacation leave in excess of eighty (80) hours, up to a maximum of two hundred forty (240) hours may be transferred only with the prior approval of the department head to whose service the employee transfers.

Section 6: When an employee is separated from County classified service and such employee has completed thirteen (13) biweekly work periods, he/she shall be paid at his/her current rate of pay for his/her unused credited vacation leave, but in no case in excess of two hundred forty (240) hours. Vacation leave shall not be allowed in advance of being earned. For the employees hired after 1-1-86, the payoff of any accrued vacation at the time of retirement shall not be included in the calculation of final average compensation for retirement purposes.

Section 7: Although the County reserves the right to allocate vacations, it is agreed that an effort shall be made to schedule vacation leave consistent with the manpower and workload requirements as determined by the County. An employee will not be permitted to take his/her vacation leave one day at a time unless otherwise approved by the department head. An employee may utilize vacation leave only with the prior approval of the department head. Employees will not be allowed to use vacation leave to extend their seniority upon resignation, retirement, or discharge.

ARTICLE 24 - INSURANCE

Section 1: All full-time bargaining unit members shall be eligible (starting the first of the month following 3 months of actual work for the County) to become members of the County's KalFlex insurance program. On an annual basis, each bargaining unit member shall have the opportunity to select the options then available under said Flexible Benefit Plan.

The parties recognize that the plan year for KalFlex starts March 1st of each year. Any contemplated change in the KalFlex insurance will be communicated to the Union so that the Union has the opportunity to discuss said changes with the County during the normal bargaining process.

In addition, any changes in KalFlex benefits contemplated during the contract, cannot be made without a meeting with the Union.

Disability Insurance.

Section 2: Each regular full-time bargaining unit employee shall be eligible for the County's Long-Term Disability Insurance Program.

Section 3: The Long-Term Disability Insurance Plan is also fully coordinated with the employee's sick leave accumulation. Such plan covers a disability after the employee has been disabled for three (3) months. A disabled employee is eligible for sixty (60%) percent of his/her salary under such plan provided the employee has exhausted his/her personal accumulation of sick leave. All other benefits of such plan are fully set forth in the insurance contract between the County and the insurance provider.

Section 4: An employee on long-term disability will not be considered on active status for purposes of being eligible for the benefits of this Agreement, but the County will continue to pay the cost of the employee's health insurance (provided the employee continues to timely pay his/her share of all insurance premiums, if any), and the employee may continue dependent health insurance coverage at the employee's cost.

Section 5: The long-term disability insurance shall not be applicable to any injury or disability which is job related and covered by the Workers' Compensation Laws as set forth in Article 19.

Section 6: Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, an employee who has been on disability leave which has been approved by the insurance provider, shall be eligible to return to County employment upon the cessation of the period of disability. Upon return, the employee will be assigned to either the same position or a position similar to the assignment of the employee prior to such period of disability. This assignment will result in no loss of pay to the returning employee.

ARTICLE 25 - PENSION PLAN

Section 1: New employees, upon hiring will sign an application to participate in the Kalamazoo County Employees' Pension Plan as provided for in a resolution adopted by the Board of Commissioners on March 1, 1960, and as amended. The multiplier to be utilized in pension plan computations shall be 2.5%. Members of the County Retirement Plan, hired on or before June 30, 2009, who have attained or attain age sixty (60) years and have eight (8) or more years of credited service (age 55 with 25 years) may retire if such application is made in compliance with the conditions set forth in the Retirement System Resolution. The County shall pay the full cost of said pension plan.

Bargaining unit employees who retire from the County will be provided with the same health insurance benefits and premium cost-sharing in retirement as other non-represented County employees.

Employees hired on or after July 1, 2009 will be eligible for normal retirement benefits if they retire after attaining age sixty-five (65) with at least eight (8) years of service. They will be eligible to retire with a reduced benefit if they retire after attaining age sixty (60) with at least eight (8) years of credited service. This reduction in the benefit will not apply to an employee hired on or after July 1, 2009 who retires after attaining age sixty (60) with at least twenty-five (25) years of credited service.

Section 2: An employee on a disability leave of one (1) year or less shall receive credit in the pension plan for the duration of said leave.

ARTICLE 26 - UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

Section 1: Uniforms required by personnel, as defined by the County, in the Animal Control and Building Maintenance and Parks Departments will be supplied and maintained by the County. Each employee who is required to wear safety shoes shall, upon submitting proof of purchase, be reimbursed by the County up to \$100 every two (2) years.

Section 2: Uniforms damaged or destroyed in the line of duty shall be replaced without charge by the County.

ARTICLE 27 - TUITION REFUND POLICY

Section 1: The County shall pay a maximum of two hundred forty (\$240.00) dollars a year for tuition to County employees taking approved high school or college courses, as outlined in a more detailed policy statement available from the Director of Human Resources.

Approved courses shall be those which provide for the systematic improvement of the knowledge or skills required in the performance of the employee's work or courses that, for other reasons, will be beneficial to the employee and the County. All courses shall be approved by the Director of Human Resources prior to issuance of the tuition refund. The employees must remain in County service for a period of twelve (12) calendar months following completion of the course or courses or forfeit the tuition payment.

ARTICLE 28 - LONGEVITY COMPENSATION PLAN

Section 1: For employees hired before January 1, 2007 and who, as of October 1, of any year, are on active pay status and have completed five (5) or more years of continuous service with the County since their last hiring date shall be eligible for the following Longevity Plan:

- (a) After five (5) years of full-time continuous service 1.25% of regular base salary.
- (b) After ten (10) years of full-time continuous service 1.75% of regular base salary.
- (c) After fifteen (15) years of full-time continuous service, 2.25% of regular base salary.
- (d) After twenty (20) years of full-time continuous service, 2.75% of regular base salary.

<u>ARTICLE 29 - MAINTENANCE OF DISCIPLINE</u>

Section 1: Every County employee is expected to conduct herself or himself in a manner that will reflect credit upon the Kalamazoo County governmental organization of which he/she is a part. The

County may adopt rules of conduct as it from time to time finds desirable to accomplish this end. When discipline of an employee is necessary, it will be of a corrective nature, when practical, rather than punitive. When new work rules or rules affecting the Agreement are adopted by the County, the Union shall be notified in writing prior to the adoption of the rules. The Union shall have the right to initiate a grievance relative to the reasonableness of such work rule or rules within ten (10) calendar days of the receipt of such notification.

Section 2: Individual discipline penalties, including discharge, shall be for just cause. The County will, when appropriate, utilize progressive discipline. Progressive discipline may include verbal warnings, written reprimands, suspensions with or without pay, and termination of employment. Allegations that such penalties are unjust may be processed through the grievance procedure.

Section 3: Employees are obligated to advise the County as far in advance as possible of any anticipated absence.

ARTICLE 30 - GENERAL

Section 1: The County agrees to make available and provide to each employee a copy of this Agreement and to provide a copy of the same Agreement to all new employees entering the bargaining unit.

Section 2: All regular hours paid to an employee shall be considered hours worked for the purpose of computing any of the benefits under this Agreement.

Section 3: If, during the life of this Agreement, any of the provisions contained herein are held to be invalid by operation of law or by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction or if compliance with or enforcement of any provisions should be restrained by such tribunal pending a final determination as to its validity, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby. In the event any provision herein contained is so rendered invalid, upon written request by either party hereto, the County and the Union shall enter into collective bargaining for the purpose of negotiating a mutually satisfactory replacement for such provision.

Section 4: Employees shall be required to keep the County informed at all times as to their current addresses and telephone numbers. It is understood that any communication addressed to an employee at his/her last address on record with the County shall constitute notice to the employee of the contents of such communication.

Section 5: The County will not aid, promote or finance any labor group or organization which purports to engage in collective bargaining or make any agreement with any such group or organization for the purpose of undermining the Union.

Section 6: The parties recognize that the County will continue to employ unit leaders and supervisors who will be performing maintenance, custodial, parks and animal control duties. In

addition to the performance of such duties, the unit leaders and supervisors will participate in supervision, instruction, investigation and inspection.

The unit leaders and supervisors are responsible for their assigned buildings, facilities or areas.

Section 7: If there is a significant revision of the job description of a bargaining unit position, a copy of the new job description shall be given to the Union.

Section 8: The County shall reimburse bargaining unit members for authorized use of their personal vehicles on behalf of the County. Said mileage reimbursement shall be determined annually by the County Board of Commissioners as a result of the budget process.

Section 9: Temporary employees are hired to fill vacancies that occur from authorized leaves of absence that cannot be filled by utilization of Article 12, Temporary Assignments, or as a result of additional duties in the department of a one-time, short-term duration. Temporary employees are not eligible for the benefits of this Agreement for the first ninety (90) calendar days of employment. If the job held by a temporary employee is converted into a regular position, the employee holding the position at the time of such conversion shall have first right to such position; provided such position has been posted and provided no qualified employees in the Bargaining Unit have bid on such posting. If a dispute arises as to whether or not a position is a regular position, the Union shall file a grievance at the Third Step of the grievance procedure.

Seasonal employees are employees who perform duties of a seasonal nature which occur annually April through October at Coldbrook, Prairieview, River Oaks, Markin Glen and Scotts Mill Parks. In addition, employees hired to perform lawn and garden work in the Building and Grounds Department shall be deemed to be seasonal employees. Winter seasonal employees may also be hired to perform the limited duty of locking and unlocking gates and designated restrooms at the above listed parks during the period of November through March. It is further agreed and understood by the parties that the utilization of winter seasonal employees shall not cause the displacement or replacement of regular park employees, nor cause the layoff or reduction of hours of any park employee.

It is agreed by the parties that the County may, from time to time, utilize the services of governmentally-funded employees (i.e., CETA). It is further agreed and understood by the parties that said utilization shall not cause the displacement or replacement of regular employees, nor cause the layoff or reduction of hours of any employee.

Section 10: The Union recognizes that from time to time the County has subcontracted work regularly and normally performed by Bargaining Unit employees. The Union agrees that the County may continue this practice. However, if the County is considering the subcontracting of Bargaining Unit work not historically subcontracted by the County, the County shall give the Union notice that it is considering additional subcontracting within a reasonable period of time following the County's original consideration of such subcontracting. The notice to the Union shall be given for the purpose of allowing the Union adequate time to react to the contemplated subcontracting and to present alternative proposals. Nothing in this Agreement limits the County's right to subcontract Bargaining Unit work.

Section 11: For purposes of this Agreement, the term "regular part-time employees" shall mean any regular bargaining unit member whose normally scheduled work week is less than forty (40) hours per work week. This does not include the temporary employees and seasonal employees identified in Article 30, Section 10.

Regular employees who are working in part-time positions either in a job-sharing position or regular part-time position shall be eligible for benefits as follows:

Regular part-time workers are eligible to participate in the County's KalFlex Benefit Programs provided they are regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours per week. Those individuals must select a minimum life insurance benefit under the KalFlex system.

Regular part-time workers receive sick leave and vacation credit based on a proration of their hours worked. Such workers receive personal business leave credit based upon a proration of their regularly scheduled hours.

Regular part-time workers are eligible for tuition reimbursement and longevity pay.

Regular part-time workers who are regularly scheduled twenty (20) or more hours per week are eligible for the County's long-term disability plan.

All other benefits in the Contract are applicable to regular part-time workers on a pro rata basis based upon their regularly scheduled hours.

Section 12: The County agrees to deduct from the wages of any employee who is a member of the Union a P.E.O.P.L.E. deduction as provided for in a written authorization. Such authorization must be executed by the employee and may be revoked by the employee at any time by giving written notice to both the Employer and Union. The Employer agrees to remit any deductions made pursuant to this provision promptly to the Union together with an itemized statement showing the name of each employee from whose pay such deductions have been made and the amount deducted during the period covered by the remittance. This program shall be implemented and/or maintained as long as there are ten (10) active participants, each contributing a minimum of one dollar (\$1.00) per person per pay period.

Section 13: Bargaining Unit members shall be eligible to participate in the Kalamazoo County Worksite Wellness Program. Participation by individual unit members is completely voluntary. Individual participant results shall be kept strictly confidential between the contract provider and the Employee, provided this does not prohibit the normal reporting of names of participants for qualification incentives or for the collection and reporting of data which does not identify an individual participant. Participation or lack thereof shall not limit any members' rights under the collective bargaining agreement.

The Parties recognize that this plan is a County wide program. Neither the continuation of this plan in the future or the content of the plan or related incentives are subject to negotiation with this

Union. Changes or amendments in the plan or its incentives will be made unilaterally by the County in its sole discretion and will be immediately applicable to the members of this unit upon notice.

Section 14: The Drug-free Workplace Program attached to this Agreement is incorporated into this Agreement as if fully set forth herein.

ARTICLE 31 - DURATION

Section 1: This Agreement shall become effective as of the 15th day of January 2009, and shall remain in full force and effect until midnight on the 14th day of January 2012, and from year to year thereafter unless either party hereto shall notify the other in writing at least sixty (60) calendar days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement or sixty (60) calendar days prior to the expiration of any subsequent automatic renewal period of its intention to amend, modify or terminate this Agreement. It is agreed by the parties that if either party requests negotiations for a successor Agreement prior to the period 60 calendar days before the expiration date of this Agreement, then such negotiations will commence as soon as possible.

The parties shall have the opportunity to reopen this Agreement to negotiate changes in wages and benefits effective January 15, 2010 and January 15, 2011.

APPENDIX A

Section 1: During the course of negotiations for the 1998 Agreement, the parties entered into a long-term agreement in regard to the pension plan being improved by adding provisions which would result in regular pension being available for those individuals who retire with twenty-five (25) years of service with an age of at least fifty-five (55) years.

Section 2: The parties have agreed that when the Parks Department designates one or more fairground operators as "crew leaders" during the County Fair, such individuals shall receive an additional fifty (\$.50) cents per hour for such designated work. In no case will any operator receive more than one hundred twenty (120) hours of such additional pay.

APPENDIX B

Section 1: Pursuant to the provisions of Article 13 of the current agreement, the Union acknowledges the County has created a new Job Assignment/Classification known as the Lead Park Ranger. The rate of pay for this position shall be fifty cents (.50) per hour higher than the rate the individual selected for this position would normally receive on the contract pay scale.

Section 2: The parties hereby modify and amend the current agreement with the addition of the following:

Article 10 Section 13: Notwithstanding any provision of this agreement, the County shall have the right to select the individual who fill the position of Lead Park Ranger, from among those in the position of Park Ranger, without limitation in its sole discretion. The County shall also be free to change its selection from time to time and no individual shall have any vested right to remain in this assignment. The Lead Park Ranger shall be given such authority as deemed appropriate by the County to direct the day to day operation of the Park Rangers and such authority shall be recognized by the Union and other unit employees.

The person selected as Lead Park Ranger shall, while holding the position, be exempt from the operation of the layoff provisions of this agreement and shall not be displaced or bumped by any other employee in this unit.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

The parties hereby acknowledge that the availability and use of a personal vehicle may be required by the County for maintenance employees.

Employees required to use their personal vehicles shall be eligible for reimbursement under Article 30, Section 8, of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.

County vehicles that are not assigned to Supervisors will be assigned to maintenance employees on a periodic basis (hourly, daily, weekly or by individual job). When a maintenance employee requires the use of a County vehicle, he/she shall make a request to his/her supervisor.

Management will make every effort to assure that the County vehicles are utilized in an efficient and economical manner.

In the event that the use of a personal vehicle is required, it is to be used for employee transportation to and from job sites only, not for hauling equipment other than small items such as a tool box.

Drug-Free Workplace Program

In order to provide a safe, healthy, productive environment for members of the public doing business with the County and for County employees, the Employer insists upon a workplace free of drugs, alcohol and controlled substances. Employees found to be in violation of this Section, including testing positive for a drug, controlled substance or alcohol, will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including discharge for a first offense and/or other remedial measures the individual circumstances warrant. "Drug" and "Controlled Substance" include not only illegal drugs but legally obtainable drugs that have not been legally obtained.

Employees are required to notify the Human Resources Director no later than five (5) days after a conviction of a violation of a workplace-related drug or any alcohol criminal statute that impedes an employee's ability to perform his/her job. The County must take appropriate action against the employee within thirty (30) days of the date it learns of a conviction.

Any employee who is exhibiting suspicious behavior or activity that is consistent with the use of illegal drugs or alcohol may be subject to drug testing paid for by the County ("Reasonable Suspicion" testing). An employee will not be subject to a reasonable suspicion test until an Employer-designated drug and alcohol testing coordinator or his/her designee has given approval to conduct the test. Employees in the Animal Control Officer I, Animal Control Officer II, Kennel Technician I and Kennel Technician II classifications and any other employees while using pneumatic tools, power tools, or power saws, including chain saws, operating a motorized vehicle or working with electrical current who are involved in a workplace accident that causes an injury to the employee or another person requiring medical attention other than on-site first aid or that results in property damages estimated by the County to exceed \$1,000 will be subject to drug and alcohol testing. Employees holding a CDL may be required to undergo random testing to the extent required by applicable state or federal law.

An employee may confer with a Union Representative on site (if available) or by telephone whenever that employee is directed to submit to a reasonable suspicion alcohol or drug test, provided that the opportunity for such a conference does not unduly delay submission to the testing. An employee who refuses or fails to fully participate in the drug and alcohol testing process will be deemed to have tested positive.

All testing will be paid for by the County. Employees will be paid for all time necessary for the administration of the test and such time will be considered as time worked for purposes of wages, overtime and other benefits.

When an employee is directed to submit to a test based on reasonable suspicion, the employee will not drive a vehicle to the testing site and will not perform any additional work on the day of the test. The County will provide transportation to and from the testing site and pay the employee for the remainder of the day.

In the case of urine testing, the laboratory used must be a certified lab selected by the County. An EMIT test will be the initial screening test. A Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GCMS) test will be used to confirm an initial positive result. No disciplinary action shall be taken based on the initial EMIT test, but may only be taken after a GCMS confirmation test results in the detection level for a substance being reached. A positive specimen will be retained for up to one year and a chain of custody will be maintained on positive testing specimens. Negative test results will be destroyed.

The detection levels for substances for urine testing will be

Drug Family	Initial Test Level (ng/ml)	GCMS Confirmation
Amphetamines and methamphetamines	1,000	500
Cocaine metabolites	300	150
Marijuana metabolites	50	15
Opiate metabolites	2,000	2,000
6- Acetylmorphine	2,000	10
Phencyclidine	25	25

The detection level for alcohol is 0.04% of Blood Alcohol Content. A positive test result (one meeting or exceeding these levels) establishes a violation of this Section.

Confirmed Positive Drug or Alcohol Test

A. An employee who has a confirmed positive test for illegal or controlled drugs (not prescribed by a treating physician) shall be subject to discipline up to and including employment discharge.

- B. If an employee registers a blood alcohol level (B.A.C.) of 0.04% or greater, the employee shall be immediately removed from duty and will not be allowed to return to work for at least twenty-four (24) hours. The employee shall be required to register a B.A.C. of less than 0.02% before resuming his/her duties.
- C. An employee who has been cited for drug or alcohol use shall be subject to unannounced follow-up testing for up to twelve (12) months from the date of infraction. A second positive test within this twelve (12) month period will subject the employee to discipline up to and including termination of employment.
- D. An employee with a confirmed positive test who is not discharged will be required as a condition of continued employment to complete the course of treatment established for him/her through the Employee Assistance Program (EAP) and will be required to sign an authorization permitting the EAP or any service providers to confirm whether or not the employee has completed the established course of treatment.

The employee will be notified promptly by the County of the results of the test. All records from the testing agency showing a test result will be considered confidential and will be shared only with persons involved in decisions concerning the affected employee.



KALAMAZOO COUNTY GOVERNMENT

Salary Schedules

AFCSME-ANIMAL SERVICES, B&G, PARKS

Effective 06/01/2009

Increase % 2.0

Tempora	ry Emplo	yees					•			
S	05	N	New Hire	Annual	17,742.40	Bi-Weekly	682.40	Hourly 8.53	1 1/2	12.8
	•	Α	0.5 Year		18,595.20		715.20	8.94		13.4
		В	1.0 Year		19,427.20		747.20	9.34		14.0
		С	2.0 Year		20,217.60		777.60	9.72		14.5
		D	3.0 Year	,	21,070.40		810.40	10.13		15.2
			dial Worker							
S	06	N	New Hire	Annual	20,404.80	Bi-Weekly	784.80	Hourly 9.81	1 1/2	14.7
		Α	0.5 Year		21,382.40		822.40	10.28		15.4
		В	1.0 Year		22,193.60		853.60	10.67		16.0
•		C	2.0 Year		23,108.80		888.80	11.11		16.0
	•	D	3.0 Year		23,982.40		922.40	11.53		17.3
Veterinai	-									
S	07	N	New Hire	Annual	20,800.00	Bi-Weekly	800.00	Hourly 10.00	1 1/2	15.
		Α	0.5 Year		21,798.40		838.40	10.48		15.
		В	1.0 Year		22,755.20		875.20	10.94		16.4
		С	2.0 Year		23,753.60		913.60	11.42		17.
		D	3.0 Year	-	24,731.20		951.20	11.89		17.
Maintena			N 1 112		04 000 40	D: W11	000.40		4.4/0	45
S	80	N	New Hire	Annual	21,382.40	Bi-Weekly	822.40	Hourly 10.28	1 1/2	
		A	0.5 Year		22,630.40		.870.40	10.88		16.
		В	1.0 Year		23,920.00		920.00	11.50		17.
		С	2.0 Year		25,168.00		968.00	12.10		18.
		D	3.0 Year		26,374.40		1,014.40	12.68		19.
		anic He N	<i>lper / Kennel To</i> New Hire	echnician I Annual	23,753.60	Bi-Weekly	913.60	Hourly 11.42	1 1/2	17
S	09	A	0.5 Year	Alliqui	24,793.60	Districting	953.60	11.92	: 112	17. 17.
			1.0 Year				997.60	12.47		17.
		B C	2.0 Year		25,937.60 27,081.60		1,041.60	13.02		19.
		D	3.0 Year		28,204.80		1,084.80	13.56		20.
							1,004.00	13.00		20.
Kennel T S	echnicia 10a	n II, Ma N	intanance World New Hire	ker I, Anima Annual	I Control Office 24,585.60	e <i>r I</i> Bi-Weekly	945.60	Hourly 11.82	1 1/2	17.
3	ıva	A	0.5 Year		25,750.40		990.40	12.38		18.
		В	1.0 Year		26,936.00		1,036.00	12.95		19.
		C	2.0 Year		28,142.40		1,082.40	13.53		20.
		•	3.0 Year		29,286.40		1,126.40	14.08		21.

Print Date: 07/17/2009



KALAMAZOO COUNTY GOVERNMENT

Salary Schedules

AFCSME-ANIMAL SERVICES, B&G, PARKS

Effective 06/01/2009

increase % 2.0

	nental Co		echnician l							
S	11c	N	New Hire	Annuai	26,270.40	Bi-Weekly	1,010.40	Hourly 12.63	1 1/2	
		Α	0.5 Year		27,518.40		1,058.40	13.23		19.8
		В	1.0 Year		28,787.20		1,107.20	13.84		20.7
		С	2.0 Year		30,014.40		1,154.40	14.43		21.6
	,	D	3.0 Year		31,262.40		1,202.40	15.03		22.5
_	•	-	enance Worker				4.000.00	11 1 40.07	4.410	40.0
S	12a	N	New Hire	Annual	26,769.60	Bi-Weekly	1,029.60	Hourly 12.87	1 1/2	19.3
-		Α	0.5 Year		28,059.20		1,079.20	13.49		20.2
		В	1.0 Year		29,328.00		1,128.00	14.10		21.1
		С	2.0 Year		30,596.80	4	1,176.80	14.71		22.0
		D	3.0 Year		31,886.40		1,226.40	15.33		23.0
-	-		Leader, Buildin							
S	12b	N	New Hire	Annual	27,289.60	Bi-Weekly	1,049.60	Hourly 13.12	1 1/2	19.6
		Α	0.5 Year		28,579.20		1,099.20	13.74		20.6
		В	1.0 Year		29,868.80		1,148.80	14.36		21.
		С	2.0 Year		31,179.20		1,199.20	14.99		22.
		D	3.0 Year		32,531.20		1,251.20	15.64		23.4
S	13a	N	New Hire	Annual	27,601.60	Bi-Weekly	1,061.60	Hourly 13.27	1 1/2	19.9
		Α	0.5 Year		28,808.00		1,108.00	13.85		20.
		В	1.0 Year		30,160.00		1,160.00	14.50		21.
		С	2.0 Year		31,366.40		1,206.40	15.08		22.6
		D	3.0 Year		32,635.20		1,255.20	15.69		23.
Environn	nental Co	ntrol T	ech III, Equipm	ent Mechan	ic, Parks/Main	tenance Wor	ker III	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		-
S	13b	N	New Hire	Annual	28,371.20	Bi-Weekly	1,091.20	Hourly 13.64	1 1/2	20.4
		Α	0.5 Year		29,681.60		1,141.60	14.27		21.4
		В	1.0 Year		30,992.00		1,192.00	14.90		22.
		С	2.0 Year		32,260.80		1,240.80	15.51		23.2
		D	3.0 Year		33,612.80		1,292.80	16.16		24.
Park Ran	ger II		····						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
S	14a	N	New Hire	Annual	29,390.40	Bi-Weekly	1,130.40	Hourly 14.13	1 1/2	
		Α	0.5 Year		30,638.40		1,178.40	14.73		22.
		В	1.0 Year		31,928.00		1,228.00	15.35		23.
		С	2.0 Year		33,196.80		1,276.80	15.96		23.

Print Date: 07/17/2009



KALAMAZOO COUNTY GOVERNMENT

Salary Schedules

AFCSME-ANIMAL SERVICES, B&G, PARKS

Effective 06/01/2009

Increase % 2.0

Park Ma	anager									
·s	14b	N	New Hire	Annual	26,686.40	Bi-Weekly	1,026.40	Hourly 12.83	1 1/2	19.25
	•	Α	0.5 Year		27,726.40		1,066.40	13.33		20.00
		В	1.0 Year		28,870.40		1,110.40	13.88		20.82
		С	2.0 Year		30,014.40		1,154.40	14.43		21.65
	•	D	3.0 Year		31,220.80		1,200.80	15.01		22.52
	Control O		······							
S	15	N	New Hire	Annual	29,702.40	Bi-Weekly	1,142.40	Hourly 14.28	1 1/2	21.42
		Α	0.5 Year		31,033.60		1,193.60	14.92		22.38
		В	1.0 Year		32,385.60	•	1,245.60	15.57		23.36
		С	2.0 Year		33,696.00		1,296.00	16.20		24.30
		D	3.0 Year		35,027.20		1,347.20	16.84		25.26
Electro	nic/Comm	Specia	list, HVAC Tec	hnician, Env		II, Plumber,C		Auto Maint Supe	rvisor	
S	16	N	New Hire	Annuai	30,368.00	Bi-Weekly	1,168.00	Hourly 14.60	1 1/2	21.90
		Α	0.5 Year	ů.	32,843.20		1,263.20	15.79		23.69
		В	1.0 Year		34,923.20		1,343.20	16.79		25.19
		С	2.0 Year		37,128.00		1,428.00	17.85		26.78
		D	3.0 Year		39,457.60		1,517.60	18.97	ě	28.46
	ian				<u></u>					
Electric				Annual	2467260	Bi-Weekly	1,333.60	Hourly 16.67	1 1/2	25.01
Electric S	17	N	New Hire	Allifuai	34,673.60		•	, , , , , ,		
		Α	0.5 Year	Alinuai	36,857.60	,	1,417.60	17.72		26.58
				Aimuai	•		•	-		26.58 28.23
		Α	0.5 Year	Aimuai	36,857.60		1,417.60	17.72		

Print Date: 07/17/2009

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the O day of , 2009. MICHIGAN COUNCIL #25, AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, LOCAL #1677.02 **COUNTY OF KALAMAZOO** Dennis Hollaway David Buskirk, Chairman **Board of Commissioners** Timothy A. Snow Gino Burnett County Clerk/Register Scott MacDonald Eric Hastings Stacie Dineen

AFSCME Council 25